MINUTES
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

APRIL 7, 2016

The meeting was held in Stow Town Building and began at 7:30 p.m.  Members present were Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron and Bruce Fletcher.  This meeting and hearings had been postponed from April 4, 2016 to this date due to weather conditions.

Shirley Rothwell – The public hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 7:30 p.m., having been postponed from April 4, 2016 due to weather conditions.  The petition for variance and application for special permit were filed by Shirley Rothwell, 214 Barton Road, Stow.  A special permit was sought under Section 3.9 of the Zoning Bylaw, "Non-Conforming Uses and Structures", to allow addition of a 12'8" x 11'8" sunporch to the existing dwelling. Variances were sought under Section 4.4, "Table of Dimensional Requirements", for northerly side yard variance of five (5) feet and rear yard variance of three (3) feet to allow the addition.  The property contains 12,200 sq. ft. and is shown on Stow Property Map U-2 as Parcel 32.

Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notices of hearing as they had appeared in the Beacon Villager on March 17 and March 24, 2016.  The hearing notices had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters.  No abutters were in attendance.   Mr. Tarnuzzer recited the criteria to be met for grant of special permit and variance.  

The applicant was represented by Gregory Roy of Ducharme & Dillis Civil Design Group.  The existing dwelling is located within the 25-ft. side yard setbacks and is non-conforming to the Zoning Bylaw as the lot contains less than the currently required 65,340 sq. ft.  It is proposed to construct a 12'8" by 11'8" sunporch on an elevated deck supported by sonotubes.  The 140-sq. ft. addition is the most feasible place for the porch at the rear of the dwelling facing Lake Boon.  The plan submitted showed the location of the sunporch as being off the dining room and surrounded by glass panels.  It will be no higher than the existing roof line.  The variances are requested to construct the sunporch 20 feet from the side property line (5-ft. variance) and 37 feet from the rear property line (3-ft. variance).   

Mr. Roy advised that an Order of Conditions has been obtained from the Conservation Commission.  

On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was voted unanimously to close the hearing.  The hearing was closed at 7:47 p.m.

Robert & Catherine Cantin – The public hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 7:50 p.m., having been postponed from April 4, 2016 due to weather conditions.  The petition for variance and application for special permit were filed by Robert and Catherine Cantin, 164 Barton Road, Stow.  A special permit was sought under Section 3.9 of the Zoning Bylaw, "Non-Conforming Uses and Structures", to allow construction of a 24-ft. x 14-ft. detached garage with an attached 24-ft. x 12-ft. carport. The variance sought under Section 4.4, "Table of Dimensional Requirements", is a southerly side yard variance of sixteen (16) feet to allow the construction.  The property contains 13,600 sq. ft. and is shown on Stow Property Map U-2 as Parcel 16.

Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notices of hearing as they had appeared in the Beacon Villager on March 17 and March 24, 2016.  The hearing notices had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters.  Cindy Curley of 166 Barton Road was present.  Robert and Catherine Cantin were also in attendance.  Mr. Tarnuzzer recited the criteria to be met for grant of special permit and variance.  

The applicants were represented by Gregory Roy of Ducharme & Dillis Civil Design Group.  The existing dwelling is located within the 25-ft. side yard setbacks and is non-conforming to the Zoning Bylaw as the lot contains less than the currently required 65,340 sq. ft.  It is proposed to construct a 24-ft. by 14-ft. detached one-car garage on the existing driveway with an attached 24-ft. by 12-ft. carport and adjacent to the dwelling.  Pavers will be installed in the 12-ft. area between the house and garage/carport.  The garage will have a setback of nine (9) feet from the southerly side lot line (16 foot variance).  It was noted there is a 12-ft. easement abutting that side of the property.  Mr. Cantin said that the openness of the carport will allow looking through from the house toward the road.

Cindy Curley had no objection to the proposal. 

A memo from the Conservation Commission reminded the proposed work is within the 100-ft. buffer to Lake Boon.  Mr. Roy advised a Notice of Intent will be filed.  

On motion of Mr. Barney, second by Mr. Fletcher, it was voted unanimously to close the hearing.  The hearing was closed at 8:08 p.m.

Minute Man Airfield – The public hearing was held in Stow Town Building and opened at 8:15 p.m. to hear the application filed by Minute Man Airfield, Inc., 302 Boxboro Road, Stow for Special Permit under Section 3.9 of the Zoning Bylaw, "Non-Conforming Uses and Structures", to allow aircraft storage area restoration and upgrade on the existing South Ramp to include two 51-ft. x 242-ft. ten-unit buildings at said address.  The property contains 116.3 acres and is shown on Stow Property Map R-7 as Parcel 35.  It was noted the hearing had been postponed from April 4, 2016 to this date due to weather conditions.

Board members present:  Edmund Tarnuzzer, Charles Barney, Michele Shoemaker, William Byron, Bruce Fletcher.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and read the notice of hearing as it had appeared in the Beacon Villager on March 17 and March 24, 2016.  The hearing notice had been forwarded by certified mail, return receipt, to all abutters in Stow and Boxborough.  There were no abutters present.  Mr. Tarnuzzer chaired and recited the criteria to be met for grant of special permit.  Minute Man owner/operator Donald McPherson was unable to attend.  Nancy McPherson was present.  Gregory Roy of Ducharme & Dillis Civil Design Group represented the applicant. 

Mr. Tarnuzzer referred to a memo from the Conservation Commission that the applicant has filed a Notice of Intent for the proposed work, and a hearing was held on March 22nd.  "The applicant has requested a waiver for portions of the work which are inside the Commission's regulatory 35-ft. 'no disturb' buffer area associated with wetlands."  That hearing will continue on April 19th.

A memo was also received from the Planning Board concerning the applicant's erosion control special permit and earth removal permit.  That board's consulting engineer, Places Associates, advised that the proposed hangers, erosion control measures and surface aircraft storage area are located partially within the bounds of the Floodplain District, specifically within Zone A of the FEMA Floodplain boundary.  The applicant's engineer has noted a discrepancy between the floodplains as delineated in the BSC Heathhen Meadow Brook study and the boundary as noted in the FEMA Zone A.   Since each of these studies are part of the Stow Floodplain Overlay District, the Planning Board advised that Section 5.1.1.7 of the Stow Zoning Bylaw would apply to the currently proposed work.  Accordingly, the applicant must submit an application for special permit and demonstrate an error in the FEMA Zone A.  The Planning Board recommends the ZBA require, as proof of mapping error, a copy of the FEMA issued "Letter of Map Amendment" (LOMA) to document FEMA has recognized the error and amended the maps in the location of the proposed work based on more specific engineering studies and/or data provided by the applicant.

In response to the Planning Board's memo, Mr. Roy said this situation came to light after filing with the ZBA for a special permit under Section 3.9.  Concerning the discrepancy, the burden of proof is on the applicant.  There is reason to believe the FEMA map is not accurate.  He plans to pursue a map amendment.  

This application before the Board concerns a use permit.  The proposed work is within the Industrial Zoning District as a pre-existing, non-conforming use.  All of the work will be within the town of Stow, although abutting Boxborough residents were notified.  Applications for an erosion control special permit and an earth removal permit have been submitted to the Planning Board.  The proposed work will be on the existing South Ramp that is temporarily being used for storage of excess earth material from a recent runway repair project, probably 15,000 cy of rock and earth.  The two 10-unit buildings, each with its own door, will measure 51 feet wide by 242 feet long.  Five units will open onto the taxiway adjacent to the existing 10-unit T-Hangar.  The other fifteen units will open onto newly paved taxiways.  The new buildings will replace an existing aircraft tie-down area.  A new paved tie-down area will be created.   The proposal is to improve outside spaces.  

There will be no increase in air traffic.  The improvements will upgrade aircraft storage.  As an obligation under federal guidelines, the airfield must allow parking of aircraft, and the outdoor area will be dedicated to that.  The work will be 309 feet away from the closest property line.  Mr. Roy did not feel there will be undue issues.  There will be no expansion of the overall operation.  Detailed drainage calculations are being prepared, and Mr. Roy will work with the Planning Board's consultant in that regard.

Mr. Barney asked how many tie-downs are occupied currently.  Ms. McPherson responded, depending on the time of year, perhaps ten at a time.  That number could increase to thirty in connection with a Collings Foundation event.  Mr. Fletcher felt there will be less potential for contamination with aircraft inside a building rather than resting on earth.  Mr. Roy noted there is no salt or sand, so there is a different type of run-off.  Aircraft are inspected frequently, so the potential for spillage is low.  

Mr. Tarnuzzer noted there appears the only concerns are with the Planning Board and Conservation Commission.  He suggested this hearing be continued or a decision rendered to be contingent on permits from those two town boards.

The matter of mapping error must come before the ZBA under Section 5.1.1.7 for a special permit.  Based on the BSC maps, Mr. Roy did not feel the proposed work will be within the floodplain.  Mr. Roy did not know who long it might take for FEMA to respond to a map amendment request.  He preferred to continue the hearing until the map issue is resolved and favored continuation to the May meeting.  

Mr. Fletcher moved, second by Ms. Shoemaker, that the hearing be continued to May 9th.  The vote was unanimous in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:08 p.m. to be continued on Monday, May 9, 2016.

Following the last hearing, the Board discussed the Rothwell and Cantin applications/petitions.  

Rothwell –  On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was voted unanimously to grant the requested special permit and variance to allow a sunporch at 214 Barton Road.

Cantin – On motion of Ms. Shoemaker, second by Mr. Barney, it was voted unanimously to grant the requested special permit and variance to allow construction of a detached garage with attached carport at 164 Barton Road.

On motion of Mr. Barney, second by Ms. Shoemaker, it was voted unanimously to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Catherine A. Desmond

Secretary to the Board

_________________________
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